Board of Architects
Minutes – March 21, 2007
Page 5

  
	Cannon Building
	STATE OF DELAWARE
	Telephone: (302) 744-4500

	861 Silver Lake Blvd., Suite  203
	DEPARTMENT OF STATE
	Fax: (302) 739-2711

	Dover, Delaware 19904-2467
	
	Website: www.dpr.delaware.gov
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PUBLIC MEETING MINUTES:
BOARD OF ARCHITECTS

MEETING DATE AND TIME:
Wednesday, March 21, 2007 at 1:30 p.m.
PLACE:
861 Silver Lake Blvd., Conference Room B,


Second floor, Dover, Delaware
MINUTES APPROVED:
April 4, 2007
MEMBERS PRESENT   
Arden Bardol, RA, President, Presiding
Jean McCool, RA, Secretary 

Alvin French, RA
Charles Weymouth, RA
C. Terry Jackson, RA
Julia C. Hopkins, Public Member
Loretta Wooten, Public Member

Goodwin Cobb, Public Member

DIVISION STAFF/DEPUTY ATTORNEY GENERAL
Andrew Kerber, Deputy Attorney General
James Collins, Director, Division of Professional Regulation

Sam Nickerson, Investigative Administrator

Jean Betley, License Investigator

Monique Hampton, Administrative Specialist II
MEMBERS ABSENT

Steven Atchley, Public Member
1.0 
CALL TO ORDER

Ms. Bardol called the meeting to order at 1:41 p.m.  
 2.0 
REVIEW OF MINUTES
The Board reviewed the February 7, 2007 minutes. Ms. Wooten made a motion, seconded by 

Mr. Weymouth to approve the minutes as submitted. The motion was unanimously carried. 
Mr. Cobb arrived at 1:45 p.m.

3.0 
ANNUAL INVESTIGATIVE REPORT/STRATEGIC PLANNING BRIEFING

Mr. Collins did a presentation on Strategic Planning. He defined what strategic planning means and why it is important for Boards/Commissions to consider putting a plan in place. He distributed the Division’s strategic plan for the Board to use as a guideline. 

Mr. Weymouth asked Mr. Collins if the Division plans to adopt a method to track ongoing agenda items. Mr. Collins advised that currently agenda items are captured in the meeting minutes. He agreed to look into various software options that can track action items. Ms. Bardol commented on the importance of tracking action items which can benefit new board members. If action items are tracked, a board member can obtain a history of the discussions held concerning particular topics in past Board meetings. 

Mr. Nickerson did a presentation on the Annual Investigative Report. He gave statistics on the number of complaints received, accepted and rejected. He briefly described the complaint process and introduced the investigative staff. 

Mr. Weymouth advised that the Board previously held discussions on contact persons being informed as soon as a complaint comes in to the Division. Mr. Nickerson explained that once the contact person is assigned they are notified within two weeks. If there is a valid violation, the complaint is opened. 

Mr. Weymouth also asked whether or not the process for imposing monetary sanctions can be expedited. He gave an example of a fine being given and then the respondent requesting a hearing to appeal the fine as opposed to having a hearing first. 

Mr. Kerber explained that when complaints are sent to the Attorney General’s office, they work to get the complaints resolved, if at all possible, by consent agreements. Mr. Collins explained that although some jurisdictions may use fines, the Division does not receive enough complaints to warrant a change in the investigative process. 
Ms. Bardol asked Mr. Nickerson whether any additional items should be added as agenda items for the Board-administered training. Mr. Nickerson suggested that Board give guidance to the investigators to define certain terms used on the training agenda. Mr. Collins recommended that the Board coordinate with the investigators to allow them exposure to the practice of architecture. This would benefit investigators by helping them to gain knowledge in the field. Mr. French advised that much of the process that goes into the practice of architecture is written in the NCARB handbook. 

4.0 
UNFINISHED BUSINESS
Report from Rules and Regulations Subcommittee

Mr. Kerber reported that there was no quorum for the meeting scheduled for February 20, 2007.  An informal discussion was conducted regarding the proposed regulations. Mr. Kerber explained the proposed changes to the rules & regulations and distributed a draft to the Board members. 
The Board reviewed the proposed new definition to the term “Other Official”. Mr. Weymouth made a motion, seconded by Ms. Wooten to accept the proposed change. The motion was unanimously carried. 
The Board reviewed the draft of a proposed new Regulation concerning out-of-state architects being able to offer architectural services in Delaware and to participate in design competition. An architect would be required to submit a notice of intent to register in Delaware using appropriate forms provided by the Board. Mr. Jackson made a motion, seconded by Mr. Cobb to accept the proposed new regulation as written. Mr. Weymouth voted against it. The motion was carried by a majority vote. 

The Board reviewed the proposed amendment to Regulation 41.4 concerning the timing and retake policy of the ARE. The rule will indicate that NCARB standards will be adopted. Mr. Weymouth made a motion, seconded by Mr. Jackson to accept the proposed amendment. Ms. Hopkins was not available to vote. The motion was carried by a majority vote. 
The Board reviewed the proposed amendment to Regulation 5.3 concerning lapsed registrants. The amendment would require the registrant to provide proof of continuing education when requesting renewal or re-applying. This proposed amendment was tabled until next month’s meeting. 
The Board reviewed the proposed amendments to Regulation 6.2 concerning continuing education requirements for renewal. This item was tabled until next month’s meeting. Ms. Bardol asked Ms. Hampton to review the previous renewal applications from 2005 to determine the acronyms used by course providers to describe continuing education units. Ms. Hampton agreed to report back at the next meeting. Mr. Kerber also requested that the Board provide the language that the AIA uses concerning random CE audits and documentation. 
The Board reviewed the proposed amendments to Regulation 6.3 concerning attestation of compliance of continuing education. Mr. Weymouth made a motion, seconded by Mr. Jackson to accept the proposed changes. The motion was unanimously carried. 

The Board reviewed the proposed amendments to Regulation 6.5.1 concerning the renewal of lapsed licenses. The amendment would change the current timeframe of 12 months to 6 months. Mr. Weymouth made a motion, seconded by Ms. Bardol to accept the proposed changes. The motion was unanimously carried. 

The Board reviewed the proposed amendments to Regulation 6.5.3 to allow a licensee to submit a request for an extension to complete the required continuing education requirement for no more than 6 months after the renewal date in order to satisfy the requirement. Mr. Jackson made a motion, seconded by Ms. Bardol to accepted the proposed amendments. Mr. Cobb was not available to vote. The motion was carried by a majority vote. 

The Board reviewed the proposed amendment to Regulation 7.6.1 concerning the seal requirements. Ms. Hampton advised that a specimen of the seal is posted to the website as a sample for registrants to follow. The Board decided not to adopt the proposed amendment. 

The Board reviewed the proposed amendment to Regulation 7.6.2 concerning the sealing of all technical submissions. Ms. McCool made a motion, seconded by Mr. Jackson to accept the proposed amendment. Mr. Weymouth voted against the motion. The motion was carried by a majority vote. 
The Board reviewed the proposed new Regulation 7.6.5 concerning construction administration services. Mr. Jackson made a motion, seconded by Mr. Cobb to accept the proposed new regulation. Mr. Weymouth voted against the motion. The motion was carried by a majority vote. 

The Board reviewed the proposed new Regulation 7.6.6 which prohibits seals, signatures or dates from being altered. Mr. Weymouth made a motion, seconded by Mr. Jackson to approve the new proposed Regulation. The motion was unanimously carried. 

The Board also reviewed an additional item concerning 24 Del. C § 307(f). Mr. Kerber explained that this section of the law is outdated and should be removed from the statute because it no longer applies. Ms. Bardol recommended that this be an agenda item for strategic planning. 

Status of Draft Letter from Passed Legislation – H.B. 311
Ms. Bardol provided Mr. Kerber with a draft of the cover letter that should be attached with the mass mailing concerning construction administration services. Mr. Kerber agreed to review the draft and report back at the next meeting. 
Report on Status of Joint  Architecture and Engineer Advisory Committee (JAC) – Ms. Bardol
Ms. Bardol reported that the JAC met last Tuesday at DAPE. She advised that there will be member replacements. She also reported the Mr. Hanley, the representative for DAPE and the State prosecutor will retire soon. It was recommended that the prosecuting DAG for DAPE be the same person for the Board. Ms. Bardol asked for feedback from the Board members. Mr. Kerber explained that he would still be the Board’s attorney, but Mr. Hanley’s replacement would be the prosecuting attorney for the Board. The Board agreed to the recommendation.
Ms. Bardol also advised that the committee recommended that Mr. George Haggerty be assigned as a public member for the JAC. The Board agreed to the recommendation. Also, the DAPE invited the Board to participate in their outreach program. The spring outreach program will consist of seminars regarding new legislation on construction administration services. Mr. Jackson agreed to participate in the program. DAPE will pay for the cost to participate in the program. 

Complaints
Ms. McCool reported that complaints 07-05-06 and 07-06-06 were sent to the AG’s office. 

Discussion on Sussex County Seal Requirements
Ms. Bardol advised that a letter was written to David Baker regarding the Sussex County ordinance being in violation of the law. There has been no response to the letter yet. Mr. Kerber drafted a similar letter concerning the violation and distributed it to the Board members. The Board reviewed and accepted the draft. Mr. Kerber agreed to send it to David Baker and report back to the Board if he receives a response. 
Discussion on Board Administered Training
Ms. Hopkins reported that she did speak with Mr. Nickerson regarding the training. She recommended that the investigators attend a future board meeting. Mr. Cobb recommended that the training take place a few hours before the regular scheduled board meeting in the form of a luncheon. Ms. Hampton agreed to look into it and report back. Ms. Bardol recommended that an organized syllabus be drafted and asked Ms. Hopkins to coordinate with another board member to get it drafted. Mr. Weymouth agreed to assist Ms. Hopkins. Ms. Bardol recommended that the board members send ideas for topics in a bulleted format by email to Ms. Hopkins.  

Review of Tabled Application(s)

The Board reviewed the application for Stephen Claussen who applied by reciprocity with an NCARB certificate. At the previous meeting, the application was tabled because the Board requested an explanation of the disciplinary action taken against him in another state. Mr. Claussen submitted an explanation. Mr. French made a motion, seconded by Mr. Cobb to approve Mr. Claussen for licensure. The motion was unanimously carried. 

The Board reviewed the application for Kevin Morand who applied by reciprocity with an NCARB certificate. At the October meeting, the application was tabled because the Board requested Mr. Morand submit proof of continuing education. Mr. Morand was previously licensed in Delaware but allowed his license to lapse more than 1 year. Mr. Morand submitted proof of continuing education that he took in January 2007. Mr. Weymouth made a motion, seconded by Mr. Jackson to approve Mr. Morand for licensure. The motion was unanimously carried. 

5.0 
NEW BUSINESS

Review of Reciprocity Applications with NCARB certificate
The Board reviewed the applications for:

John Partridge


Sean Goodrick

Karen Cook


John W. Mack

David S. Fuller


George Tubb

Donald Crigler


Craig D. Mulford
Mr. Jackson made a motion, seconded by Ms. Hopkins to approve the above applications for licensure by reciprocity with NCARB certificate. The motion was unanimously carried. 

Ms. McCool made a motion, seconded by Ms. Hopkins to amend the agenda to add a reciprocity application with an NCARB certificate for Carol Coover-Clark and to approve her for licensure. The motion was unanimously carried. 

Review of Reciprocity Application(s) for Licensure by Direct Application
The Board reviewed the application for John Staton Smith. Mr. Weymouth made a motion, seconded by Mr. Jackson to propose to deny the application because the degree is not on an NAAB accredited degree. The motion was unanimously carried. 
Election of Officers

Mr. French made a motion, seconded by Mr. Jackson to nominate Ms. Bardol as President. The motion was unanimously carried. Ms. Hopkins made a motion, seconded by Mr. Jackson to nominate Ms. McCool as Secretary.  The motion was unanimously carried. 

Discussion on NCARB’s Direct Eligibility Option

Ms. Hampton requested that the Board consider allowing the Division to give the administrative responsibility to NCARB concerning ARE candidates. If accepted, an applicant would apply to sit for the exam directly to NCARB. NCARB would then determine eligibility and maintain all records while the candidate is taking the ARE. Once the ARE is completed, NCARB would send the record along with an application for licensure to Delaware. The Board would then decide whether or not the candidate qualifies for licensure. Mr. French asked Ms. Hampton to submit additional information concerning the program. Ms. Hampton agreed to send the Board members a copy of the program description by email. 
5.0 
Other Business Before the Board (for discussion only)

Mr. Cobb inquired on the national meeting that will be held in June 2007. Ms. Hampton advised the Board of the funds available. The Board plans to send two people to the national meeting. 
6.0
Public Comment
There was no public comment.
7.0
Next Scheduled Meeting

The next meeting will be held on April 4, 2007 at 1:30 p.m. in Conference Room B, second floor of the Cannon Building, 861 Silver Lake Boulevard, Dover, Delaware.  
8.0
Adjournment

There being no further business, Mr. Weymouth made a motion, seconded by Mr. Cobb, to adjourn the meeting at 4:54 p.m. The motion was unanimously carried. 

Respectfully submitted,

Monique K. Hampton
Administrative Specialist II







